Meeting Decision Session - Executive Member for

Transport and Planning

Date 23 July 2015

Present Councillor Gillies

In attendance Councillors Brooks and Waller

### 5. Declarations of Interest

At this point in the meeting, the Executive Member was asked to declare any personal, prejudicial or pecuniary interests he may have in the business on the agenda. None were declared.

### 6. Minutes

Resolved: That the minutes of the last Decision Session

held on the 18<sup>th</sup> June 2015 be approved and signed by the Executive Member as a correct

record.

# 7. Public Participation

It was reported that there had been four registrations to speak at the meeting under the Council's Public Participation Scheme and that two Members of Council had also registered to speak.

Mr Allan Allison spoke in respect of agenda item 4 (Residents Parking on Aldreth Grove). He spoke in support of the petition that had been presented and stated that he believed that surrounding streets should also be consulted, as there would also be an impact on parking in the wider area.

Mr Hugh Bentley also spoke in respect of agenda item 4 (Residents Parking on Aldreth Grove). He stated that he was in favour of a Residents' Priority Parking Scheme and believed that such a scheme should be extended to the whole of the South Bank. He drew attention to the difficulties and stated that the situation was exacerbated by visitors to a B&B and commercial vehicles.

Mr James Hogg spoke in respect of agenda item 6 (Murton Neighbourhood Plan) on behalf of Murton Business Park. He spoke against Option 1 in the report and detailed reasons why he did not believe it appropriate for the Murton Neighbourhood Plan to include the Murton Business Park. Mr Hogg drew attention to the contribution made by the Business Park, for example in regards to employment and business rates, and he stated that the objectives of the Business Park and the Parish Council differed. He was particularly concerned regarding the Parish Council's stance regarding planning applications.

Councillor Denise Rothwell spoke in respect of agenda item 6 (Murton Neighbourhood Plan) on behalf of Murton Parish Council. She spoke in support of Option 1 and stated that the Parish Council was not against the Business Park and wished to support businesses and job creation. The Parish Council had previously sought to arrange meetings with the Business Park but had been unsuccessful. Councillor Rothwell reiterated the Parish Council's support for Option 1.

Councillor Jenny Brooks, Ward Member, spoke in respect of agenda item 6 (Murton Neighbourhood Plan) and stated that the other Ward Member was unable to be present but was also in support of Option 1 in the report. She drew attention to relevant sections of the Town and Country Planning Act and stated that any development on the Business Park would have an impact on residents in the area and hence it was important that it was included within the Neighbourhood Plan. Councillor Brooks urged that Option 1 be approved in order that the Parish as a whole, including the Business Park, could contribute.

Councillor Andrew Waller, Ward Member, spoke in respect of agenda item 7 (Petition – Safe School Crossing on Askham Lane). He spoke in support of the petition and Option 1 within the report. He explained the road safety issues on Askham Lane and stated that the intention was not to replace the much respected school crossing patrol but to assist her and improve safety for pedestrians. Councillor Waller urged that Option 1 in the report be approved.

### 8. Aldreth Grove - Petition for ResPark

The Executive Member considered a report which outlined a response to a 17 signature petition, representing 54% of

properties on Aldreth Grove, York, requesting that the Council consult with residents on introducing a Residents Priority Parking Scheme (ResPark).

Consideration was given to the following options:

Option 1: To undertake consultation with a wider area including Aldreth Grove, Cameron Grove, St Clements Grove and Bishopthorpe Road (part).

Option 2: To consult with Aldreth Grove residents only.

Option 3: To consider the level of support is not sufficient at this time to warrant further consultation.

The Executive Member stated that he was mindful that to implement such a scheme in one street could move the problem elsewhere.

Resolved: That Option 1 be approved i.e. a formal consultation with Aldreth Grove (petition received) and also the surrounding streets (currently not signed a petition). This includes Cameron Grove, St. Clements Grove and Bishopthorpe Road (part).

Reason: Although not common procedure when dealing with requests for new Residents Parking Schemes, due to the location and consequent concerns from nearby residents, currently not petitioned, it would be more practicable on this occasion to consult with both Aldreth Grove and the surrounding streets at the same time.

# 9. Proposal to restrict Public Rights over the Alleyway between Stanley Street and Warwick Street (Stanley Mews)

The Executive Member considered a report which advised of a request to introduce a Public Spaces Protection Order which had been requested by local residents, North Yorkshire Police, Safer York Partnership and Councillors in order to reduce the detrimental effect that the persistent crime and anti social behaviour currently associated with the alleyway was having on the quality of life of those in the locality.

Consideration was given to the following options:

Option 1: Seal the draft Gating Order.

Option 2: Do not seal the draft Gating Order

Resolved: That Option 1 be approved i.e. the sealing and

making operative of the draft Public Spaces

Protection Order.

Reasons: (i) The Council has a duty under Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 to implement

crime reduction strategies in an effort to reduce overall crime in their administrative

area. This order will support that obligation.

(ii) Two formal representations concerning the draft order have been received, however following a site meeting with residents and Guildhall Councillors it is considered that the

concerns raised from the representations have

been addressed.

## 10. Murton Neighbourhood Plan

The Executive Member considered a report which recommended that the application by Murton Parish Council for a Neighbourhood Plan Boundary be approved in order for the plan to progress.

Consideration was given to the following options:

Option 1: Approve the application for a Murton Neighbourhood Plan, including the proposed boundary (Annex A of the report)

Option 2: Approve the application subject to amendments suggested by the Murton Business Park Association to the Neighbourhood Plan boundary (Annex C of the report)

Option 3: Defer the application at this stage to allow for further discussions between the Parish Council and Murton Business Park.

The Executive Member sought clarification as to whether the Business Park could put in place its own Neighbourhood Plan. Officers stated that this would not be possible as it was within a parished area.

Referring to the concerns that had been raised by the representative of the Business Park in respect of the Parish Council's stance regarding planning applications, the Executive Member stated that each planning application was judged on its own merits by the Planning Committees.

Officers gave details of the arrangements that would be in place to ensure the Neighbourhood Plan was balanced, including the consultation process, public scrutiny and consideration by an independent inspector.

The Executive Member stated that, as the Business Park was part of the neighbourhood, it was important that it was included within the plan. He urged all parties to work together to develop a successful plan.

Resolved: That the Murton Neighbourhood Plan application

be approved.

Reason: To allow Murton Parish Council to progress the

Neighbourhood Plan.

## 11. Askham Lane - Petition for Crossing

The Executive Member considered a report which presented a 174 signature petition requesting that the Council establish a pedestrian crossing on Askham Lane in the vicinity of Westfield School.

Consideration was given to the following options:

Option 1: Investigate whether a formal crossing was appropriate and if so, undertake feasibility work to determine how to deliver such a scheme. This work would include consultation with affected parties and identification of a funding source. If a feasible scheme was identified a further report would be brought to an Executive Member Decision Session for consideration.

Option 2: Note the petition but take no further action.

Resolved: That Option 1 be approved i.e. to investigate the

feasibility of a pedestrian crossing across Askham

Lane in the vicinity of Westfield School.

Reason: To determine whether a pedestrian crossing would

be appropriate at this location and if so, how this would be achieved both in terms of design and

funding.

# 12. City and Environmental Services 2014/15 Capital Programme Outturn Report

The Executive Member considered a report which advised of the outturn position for schemes in the 2014/15 City and Environmental Services Capital Programme, including the budget spend to 31<sup>st</sup> March 2015 and the progress of schemes in the year.

Officers updated the Executive Member on progress on some of the schemes.

Resolved: (i) That the progress achieved in delivering schemes in the capital programme as indicated in the annexes to the report be

noted.

(ii) That the proposed carryovers, as outlined in paragraphs 19 to 25 of the report, be approved subject to the approval of the Executive.

Reason: To enable the effective management and

monitoring of the Council's capital programme.

**Executive Member** 

[The meeting started at 5.00 pm and finished at 5.35 pm].